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More bad news for Guidant


WHEN the heart beats irregularly, a few sharp shocks are often enough to set it right. Executives at Johnson & Johnson (J&J), an American health-care firm, must be hoping the same is true of Guidant, a cardiac device maker. Last year J&J agreed to buy Guidant for a whopping $24.5 billion, but since then their target has suffered several nasty setbacks. On June 24th, Guidant announced a technical fault in five models of “implantable cardiac defibrillators” or ICDs—tiny electrical devices that jolt dicky hearts back into rhythm—and recommended that physicians stop implanting them. This warning, which affects 46,000 devices, comes after the recall of 50,000 ICDs in mid-June because of yet another technical fault, following the death of two patients implanted with the devices. 
Guidant’s shares have fallen by over 10% in the past two months. Still, Bob Hopkins, an analyst at Lehman Brothers, reckons J&J’s acquisition will go through at the agreed price, both because of Guidant’s strong technology—despite recent troubles—and because walking away would send unwelcome signals to the market. 
ICD sales are booming, as populations age and heart disease spreads. Global sales are almost $6 billion, and growing fast. America accounts for roughly three-quarters of all implants—at more than $20,000 per device—and new Medicare rules are expanding their use beyond cardiac arrhythmia to other heart conditions. 
But Guidant is not alone in its technical travails. Earlier this year, Medtronic recalled 87,000 of its Marquis defibrillators because of a battery problem. In June, St Jude Medical announced that 39,000 of its defibrillators need software upgrades to correct defects. Yet, points out Mr Hopkins, the failure rate in Guidant’s recalled devices ranges from 0.01-0.6%. This is a rare risk that many patients are willing to take to avoid dying from cardiac catastrophe; moreover, surgery to remove a device is a risky business in its own right.
The trouble is that neither patients, nor their doctors, have been in a position to make such a choice. Guidant knew as early as 2002 of the electrical fault in some of its recently recalled ICDs; while the firm fixed the problem in newer models, it decided not to communicate these issues to physicians. The firm only sent a warning letter to doctors in late May. Guidant now faces lawsuits, and serious questions from America’s Food and Drug Administration. 
Guidant has said it is setting up an independent panel to advise it on such disclosures in future. The Heart Rhythm Society, a physician organisation, is working on uniform standards for device makers to notify doctors and patients of safety alerts and recalls, as well as recommendations for doctors on when to replace defibrillators. Device makers have managed to escape many of the troubles of big pharma firms (see chart), but communicating with the wider world is proving just as tricky.
